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COUNCIL ACTION FORM 

 
 
SUBJECT:  OFFER BY THE AMES ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT 

 COMMISSION TO PROVIDE $250,000 FOR THE 
 CONSTRUCTION OF THE NEW AIRPORT TERMINAL 

 
 
BACKGROUND:  
 
At the July 14, 2015 meeting, the City Council was advised of a projected $750,000 
shortfall in the budget for the site preparation and building construction projects related 
to the proposed 6,985 square feet Airport terminal. In response to this news, Iowa State 
University agreed to modify its existing agreement with the City regarding these airport 
improvements and commit to up to an additional $250,000 for these projects.  In a 
similar show of support, the City Council authorized up to an additional $250,000 from 
the Hotel/Motel Fund balance for these projects. The remaining portion of the shortfall 
was to be eliminated by working with the City's consulting firm to reduce the square 
footage of the proposed terminal. 
 
On August 25, 2015, the Staff presented a proposed floor plan for the terminal that 
reflected a reduction to 5,358 square feet, which was projected to yield the desired 
decrease in the construction cost by $250,000.  The two areas that would be impacted 
most from this space reduction are the Lobby/Waiting area and the Training/Multi-
purpose room.  In addition, it was noted that in order to add the 1,600 square feet that 
was being recommended to be reduced from the terminal project could cost as much as 
$1.4 to $1.8 million in the future, depending how long the City waits to expand the 
building. 
 
After reviewing this concept for a reduction in the terminal square footage, the Ames 
Economic Development has come forward with an offer to contribute up to $250,000 
towards the Airport terminal building so that the square footage can remain at 6,985.  
According to its proposal, which is attached for your review, $150,000 in pledges have 
already been secured ($50,000 from a local company and $100,000 from the AEDC 
from its available balances in 2015 and 2016). This leaves and an additional $100,000 
yet to be raised.   
 
Should the City Council accept this offer, the City's design engineers will be advised to 
prepare construction documents based on the larger 6,985 square foot terminal with the 
expectation that the terminal project would be bid next spring/summer. In order to 
assure that the total $250,000 will be available to the City when the contract for the 
terminal project is let, the University has offered to loan up to $100,000 to the AEDC for 
the remaining amount committed should AEDC not be able to secure the total funding 
by the time it is needed by the City.  (See attached email from Warren Madden) 
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ALTERNATIVES:  
 
1) The City Council can accept the proposal from the AEDC to provide up to $250,000 
to fund a 6,985 square foot terminal building. 
 
If this offer by the AEDC is accepted by the City Council, City staff will direct our 
consulting firm to begin design of the 6,985 square foot terminal with the intent to bid 
the project in February 2016 and begin construction in the spring of 2016. 
 
2) The City Council can reject the offer from the AEDC to provide up to $250,000 to 
fund a 6,985 square foot Terminal building. 
 
If this action is taken, City staff will direct our consulting firm to begin design of the 5,358 
square foot terminal with the intent to bid the project in February 2016 and begin 
construction in the spring of 2016. 
 
3) The City Council can reject the offer from the AEDC to provide up to $250,000 to 
fund a 6,985 square foot Terminal building and seek additional funding from some other 
source in order to provide sufficient funding for a 6,985 square foot terminal. 
 
MANAGER’S RECOMMENDED ACTION: 
 
Given the fact that: 
 
 1) It will be much more expensive to expand the terminal 
 building in the future,  
 
 2) The AEDC has committed to provide up to $250,000 ($150,000 has 

already been secured) to assure that the larger terminal can be built, and  
 
 3) ISU has promised to loan the AEDC the remaining $100,000 that still 

needs to be raised if this outstanding amount has not been donated by the 
time the City needs the funds;  

 
It is the recommendation of the City Manger that the City Council approve 
Alternative #1, thereby accepting the proposal from the AEDC to provide up to 
$250,000 to fund a 6,985 square foot terminal building. 
 
This action will allow the City staff to direct our consulting firm to begin design of the 
6,985 square foot terminal with the intent to bid the project in February 2016 and begin 
construction in the spring of 2016. 
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History: This message has been replied to .

I am following up on our conversation regarding the Airport Terminal Building  
project. In addressing the projected increased cost of $750,000 the University 
and City have previously agreed to each fund $250,000 of that amount.  The 
Ames Economic Development Commission has now agreed to assume responsibility  
for funding the remaining $250,000 rather than further reduce the scope of the 
project by  eliminating square footage.  The terminal design is intended to 
meet the needs of the community and provide a facility for a base operator to  
be successful.

AEDC has indicated they have $150,000 of the amount available through 
commitments and balances in their Community Investment Fund .  They plan to 
raise the additional $100,000 before the funds are needed for construction.  
As part of that effort  ISU has agreed to advance up to the additional  
$100,000 when the funds will be needed with a commitment from AEDC that they  
will repay the amount as the funds or pledges are paid or ISU will  reduce  
future dues payments over the next two years until the amount advanced  is  
repaid.

The City of Ames is a member of AEDC and I assume will work out the  necessary  
agreement with them  regarding the timing and meeting their financial  
commitments for the Airport project.  ISU will enter into the appropriate 
agreements with AEDC.

Let me know if you need any further information.   Iowa State views this as an 
important project to provide facilities and infrastructure to meet the airport  
needs of the community and the adjacent ISU Research Park .  When these 
projects are completed the City will have $4 million worth of facilities and 
improvements  with less than a quarter of the cost from G .O. Bonds.  It is 
another example of our cooperative efforts to make Ames a better community .

Let me know if you need any additional information.

Warren R Madden
Senior Vice President for Business and Finance
Iowa State University
1350 Beardshear Hall
Ames, Iowa 50011-2038
515 294-6162
wmadden@iastate.edu
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